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Minutes of September Council Meeting held on 19th September, 2016 at 3.00p.m. 

Chair:  Cllr. M. Doran    

Cllrs: M. Shortall, M. H. Cavanagh,  J. Brennan, P. Millea, P. Fitzpatrick, M. 

Noonan, J. Malone, M. McCarthy, E. Aylward, T. Breathnach, P. Cleere, P. 

Dunphy, G. Frisby, F. Doherty,  B. Gardner, P. McKee, D. Fitzgerald,  S. 

Tyrrell,, D. Kennedy and M. Doyle.  

Officials:  C. Byrne, M. Mulholland, T. Butler, M. Prendiville, B. Tyrrell, K. Hanley, D. 

Malone, C. O’ Sullivan,  T. Lauhoff, A. Waldron, D. O’ Donnell, S. Walton, M. 

Delahunty and A. M. Walsh 

Apologies: P. O’ Neill and A. McGuinness 

1. Confirmation of Minutes - Dearbhú Miontuairiscí: 

(a) Minutes of Ordinary Meeting of Kilkenny County Council held on 
Monday 18th of July, 2016  

Proposed by Cllr. P. Cleere, Seconded by Cllr. B. Gardner and agreed:- “That 
the minutes of the Ordinary Meeting of Kilkenny County Council held on 
Monday 18th of July 2016 as circulated with the agenda be and are hereby 
approved”. 

 

(b) Minutes of Special Meeting held on 25th July, 2016  

Proposed by Cllr. J. Brennan, Seconded by Cllr. M. McCarthy and agreed:- 
“That the minutes of the Special Meeting held on 25th July, 2016 as 
circulated with the agenda be and are hereby approved”. 

 

(c) Minutes of SPC 4, Housing Policy Meeting held on 9th June, 2016.  

Proposed by Cllr. M. McCarthy, Seconded by Cllr. D Kennedy and agreed:- 
“That the minutes of SPC 4 – Housing Policy Meeting held on 9th June, 2016 
as circulated with the agenda be and are hereby approved”. 

 

(d) Minutes of SPC 2 – Infrastructure Policy, Transportation, Fire and 
Emergency Services Meeting held on 2nd September, 2016  

Proposed by Cllr. M. McCarthy, Seconded by Cllr. E. Aylward and agreed:- 
“That the minutes of SPC 2 Infrastructure Policy, Transportation, Fire and 
Emergency Services Meeting held on Friday 2nd September, 2016 as 
circulated with the agenda be and are hereby approved”. 

Cllr. M. Doran welcomed Mr. Tim Butler to Kilkenny County Council as 
Director of Services and wished him well in his new role.  

He thanked Mr. S. Walton for all his work during the last 2 years as Acting 
Director of Services.  

Cllr. Doran extended good wishes to:-  
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 The intermediate and Senior Camogie Teams  

 Well done to the Senior hurlers  

 Congratulate all involved in achieving the Tidiest City in Ireland.  

 Wished every success to the Ploughing Championship and those 
from Kilkenny who will be competing in the events.  

 

Cllr. M. Doran extended votes of sympathy to the following:-  

 To Liam O’ Keeffe Ferrybank Area Office on the death of his father 
Michael O’ Keeffe  

 To Walter Wallace Water Services on the death of his father Kevin 
Wallace.  

 To Caitriona Bambrick Planning on the death of her father Tony 
Walsh  

 To Michael Byrne IT on the death of his mother Ita Byrne 
 To Kathleen Carroll Library Services on the death or her mother 

Ellen Murphy 
 To the family of Caitriona Lucas and staff colleagues in Clare 

County Council who tragically lost her life as a coast guard 
volunteer.  

 
2. Business prescribed by Statute, Standing Orders or Resolutions of the 

Council. -Gnó forordaithe do réir Reachtaíochta, Orduithe Seasta, nó 
Rúin an Chomhairle.     

(a) Housing & Other Disposal - Tithíocht & Díuscairt Eile 

(i) Proposed by Cllr. P. Millea, Seconded by Cllr. T. Breathnach and agreed: - “That, 
in accordance with the provisions of Section 183 of the Local Government Act, 
2001, Kilkenny County Council hereby approves of the disposal of its interest in 
plot of ground measuring approx 0.04 acre at Waterford Road, Kilkenny to 
Thomas Brett, Waterford Road, Kilkenny, for the sum of €5,000 with the 
Purchaser being responsible for all legal costs associated with the sale.” 
  

(ii) Proposed by Cllr. M. Shortall, Seconded by Cllr. J. Brennan and agreed:- “That, in 
accordance with the provisions of Section 183 of the Local Government Act, 
2001, Kilkenny County Council hereby approves of the disposal of its interest in 
plot of ground measuring approx 20m2 at Kiltown, Castlecomer, Co. Kilkenny to 
Eoin O’Shea, Clohogue House, Kiltown, Castlecomer, Co. Kilkenny, for the 
nominal sum of €10.00 with Mr. O’Shea being responsible for all legal costs 
associated with the sale.” 
 

(iii) Proposed by Cllr. F. Doherty, Seconded by Cllr. B.Gardner and agreed:- “That, in 
accordance with Section 183 of the Local Government Act, 2001, to dispose of 
its interest in a plot of ground at Carriganurra, Slieverue, Co. Kilkenny, which 
measures approx.  0.05 acre, as identified on the attached map, to Margaret and 
Francis Phelan, Carriganurra, Slieverue, Co. Kilkenny, for the nominal sum of 
€100 (one hundred euro) with the Purchasers being responsible for all legal 
costs associated with the sale.”  
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(iv) Proposed by Cllr. G. Frisby, Seconded by Cllr. F. Doherty and agreed:- “That, in 
accordance with the provisions of Section 183 of the Local Government Act, 
2001, Kilkenny County Council hereby approves of the disposal of its interest in 
a Plot of Ground at Ross Road, Ferrybank, Co. Kilkenny, as identified on the 
attached map, to Waterford City & County Council, for the sum of €32,000 and 
with Waterford City & County Council being responsible for all legal fees 
associated with the transfer”.  
 

(b) Finance – Airgeadais 

(i) Budget 2017  

Mr. Martin Prendiville gave a powerpoint presentation on the Budget process 
for 2017. He advised that there will be consultation with the CPG/Budget 
Committee. The prescribed period for holding Municipal District meetings is 
12th October to 18th November. The suggested date for the Budget Meeting is 
from Friday 25th November, 2016. A draft Budget timetable was circulated for 
members information.  

It was proposed by Cllr. P. Fitzpatrick, seconded by Cllr. M.H. Cavanagh and 
agreed:- “That Kilkenny County Council fix the date for the 2017 Annual 
Meeting for Friday 25th November, 2016 at 3.00p.m”.  

 

(ii) Local Property Tax  

Mr. Martin Prendiville referred to the report ciruclated with the agenda. He 
advised memers of the process to date. Following a public consultation 
process two submissions were received. A schedule outlining the estimated 
income and expenditure for 2016 and 2017 was provided. He advised that the 
Council is faced with the a number of significant funding challenges for 2017. 
Appendix 4 in his report sets out a preliminary list of issues. The net funding 
shortfall arising amounted to €1.157m. Details of the financial position of the 
local authority were outlined. Information on Local Property Tax is included 
in Appendix 6 of the report.  

Members were advised that if the LPT is reduced, no additional funding will 
be provided from the equalisation fund. If the members decide to increase the 
LPT – 100% of the resultant additional income collected will be retained by 
Kilkenny County Council.  

Mr. Prendiville advised that there is a requirement for the members to 
consider an increase up to 15% in LPT to cover the additional funding 
requirement as outlined for the 2017 Budget.  

It was proposed by Cllr. M.H. Cavanagh , seconded by Cllr. B. Gardner:- “That 
the LPT rate remain the same for 2017”.  

It was proposed by Cllr. D. Kennedy, seconded by Cllr. M. O’ Neill:- “That the 
LPT rate reduce by 5%”.  
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Queries were raised by Cllr. M. H. Cavanagh, P. Fitzpatrick, M. Noonan, P. 
Cleere, P. Fitzgerald, S. Tyrrell, E. Aylward, J. Malone, D. Kennedy, M. Shortall, 
M.O’ Neill, P. McKee, P. Millea, M. Doran and T. Breathnach as follows:-  

- Clarify how loss of €400k will be achieved if LPT rate is reduced by 
5%.  

- Absence of figures on Budget 2017 makes it difficult to make a 
decision on the LPT.  

- Clarify number of households in the differnet bands over €200,000 
valuation.  

- Clarify Local Government Fund/Equalisation Fund for 2017.  

- Collection of rates – Vacant properties  

- How much money does 1% in LPT generate  

Cllr. D. Kennedy and M. O’ Neill stated that the Council is not required to make 

decision today. Members have until the 30th September, 2016 to make 

decision.  

Cllr. Fitzgerald asked that the Councillors be given an adjournment of 5 

minutes to identify where the loss of income of €400k can be  achieved. This 

was seconded by Cllr. McKee. 

Cllr. Doran reminded members that the item is listed on today’s agenda for a 

decision. He proposed that the item be dealt with today and this was seconded 

by Cllr. G. Frisby. Mr. Prendiville responded to the  queries raised by the 

members and agreed to circulate the number of properties in the bands over 

€200,000. This informatoin is available on the revenue website. He advised 

that the Council have a 92% rate collection of 2nd highest in the Country. 

Rates are not payable if properties are vacant. If the LPT rate is reduced by 5% 

the Council will have to fund €2m to balance the budget for 2017. 

Members with the exception of Cllr. D. Kennedy, P. McKee, M. O’ Neill and S. 

Tyrrell agreed not to adjourn for 5 minutes and to make decision on LPT at 

today’s meeting. 

Ms. Byrne advised that the budget sub committee met last Monday for a 

briefing on the 2017 Budget. Any mebmers that had questions could have met 

with the Head of Finance or the Chief Executive for clarification.  

Cllr. M. Doran advised that he was proceeding to take a vote on the 

amendment proposed by Cllr. D. Kennedy which was seconded by Cllr. M. O’ 

Neill “That the LPT be reduced by 5%”.  

Voting in favour:- Cllrs. D. Kennedy, S. Tyrrell, M. O’ Neill (3)  

Voting against: Cllrs. J. Brennan, M. H. Cavanagh, P. Fitzpatrick, M. McCarthy, 

P. Millea, M. Shortall, P. Cleere, M. Doyle, B. Gardner, M. Doran, D. Fitzgerald, J. 

Malone, P. McKee, M. Noonan, E. Aylward, T. Breathnach, F. Doherty, P. 

Dunphy, G. Frisby.  
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The proposal was lost by 3 votes to 19. 

Cllr. Doran proceeded  to take a vote on the proposal by Cllr. M. H. Cavanagh, 

which was seconded by Cllr. B. Gardner:- “That “We, the members of Kilkenny 

County Council in pursuance of the provisions of Section 20 of the Finance 

(Local Property Tax) Act, 2012 (as amended), hereby resolve that the basic 

rate of local property tax should stand unchanged for the period 1st November, 

2016 to 31st October, 2017 in respect of relevant residential properties 

situated in the administrative area of Kilkenny County Council.   The 

invariable rate shall take effect from the liability date in the year in which 

notification is sent to the Revenue Commissioners”. 

 

Voting against:- Cllrs. D. Kennedy, S. Tyrrell, M. O’ Neill (3) 

Voting in favour: Cllrs. J. Brennan, M. H. Cavanagh, P. Fitzpatrick, M. 

McCarthy, P. Millea, M. Shortall, P. Cleere, M. Doyle, B. Gardner, M. Doran, D. 

Fitzgerald, J. Malone, P. McKee, M. Noonan, E. Aylward, T. Breathnach, F. 

Doherty, P. Dunphy, G. Frisby.  

The proposal was passed by 19 members.  

 

 

(iii) Presentation Global Revaluation at Properties  

Mr. Adrian Waldron gave a powerpoint presentation on the forthcoming 
Global Revaulation for the properties in County Kilkenny. In his presentation 
he advised members of the ongoing national roll out of the programme, the 
process to be undertaken by the Valuation Office and highlighted indicative 
key dates for the issue of revised certs and any appeals that may arise. The 
revised valuation will be effective from October 2017 and rates will be 
payable based on the revised valuation from 1st January, 2018.  

Queries were raised by Cllr. M. Doran, D. Fitzgerald, T. Breathnach, E. Aylward, P. 

Dunphy, M. O’ Neill and B. Gardner in relation to the following:-  

 Number of property currently not rated.  

 Outsourcing the revaluation of properties by the valuation office. 

  Need to take improvements works into consideration.  

 Clarify how valuation is determined  

 Fee for appeal  

 Clarify revenue neutral/redistribution of rates liability.  

Mr. Waldron responded to the queries raised by Members. Mr. Prendiville 

advised that the harmonisation of the rates still remain to be completed and this 

needs to be considered in Budget 2017.  
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(iv) Loan Application for Capital Projects  

Mr. Martin Prendiville gave a presentation on the proposed capital loan 
application. He outlined the details of the projects requiring financing via loan.  

Details as follows:-  

- Watershed       €2.5m 

- Abbey Creativer Quarter     €3m 

- Medieval Mile Museum     €1.7m 

- Central Access Scheme     €5m 

- Neighbourhood development Infrastructure  €1m 

- Castlecomer Discovery Park/Watergate   €0.3m 

Total Loan Finance required    €13.5m 

 

He advised that Council approval is required. Then approval of the Department will be 

sought. Department will only give annual approval for expenditure incurred by end of 

current financial year. On receipt of approval from Department an application will be 

made to various banking institutions to get  the best deal for the Council.  

He further advised how the Council will service the loan. The total annual repayments 

on a  loan of €13.5m is approx €800k.  Existing term loans will be paid off by the end of 

2016 releasing €500k on the Income and Expenditure Account. A further €300k would 

be available in 2017 -  on commitments on completed projects currently included in the 

Revenue Budget. Queries were raised by Cllr. M. Doran, J. Brennan, E. Aylward, B. 

Gardner, M. Shortall, M. Noonan, T. Breathnach, J. Malone and M. O’ Neill on the 

following:-  

- Any collateral required, term of borrowing  

- Clarify breakdown on funding, Watershed, St. Mary’s Museum, 
Central Access Scheme 

- Provision in future budgets  

- Seek further grants from Kilkenny Civic Trust towards projects, 
ERDF funding for Abbey Quarter 

- Plans for future projects when infrastrucutre is provided i.e. 
Western Environs, schools etc  

Mr. Prendilville responded to the queries raised by Members. He advised that the 

majority of the expenditure on the projects will be incurred by the end of 2016. He 

outlined in detail the costs on the various projects.  

Ms. Byrne advised members that the report presented on CAS will be re-circulated to 

members. The estimated outturn remains the same at €16.7m. The final cost cannot be 

determined until the project is completed and the arbitration process on the land 

acquistion is completed.  
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She advised that Kilkenny Civic Trust is currently carrying out a strategic review and 

investment in its own assets is required.  

It was proposed by Cllr. J. Brennan, Seconded by Cllr. E. Alyward and agreed:- “That 

subject to the sanction of the Minister for Housing, Planning, Community and Local 

Government, Kilkenny County Council hereby approves the raising of a loan of up to 

€13,500,000 for Capital Projects”. 

Cllrs. M. Noonan and B. Gardner did not agree to the Raising of loan of €13.5m and 

wished that it be noted that they object to the capital investment cost in the Central 

Access Scheme.  

 

(v) Kilkenny County Council Audit Report 2015  

Mr. Martin Prendiville presented the report from the Local Government 
Auditor for 2015. He advised that the report contained a number of 
recommendations. Action has been taken on these recommendations. In 
particular there is a major upgrade to the financial system – Agresso in 
relation to purchase orders and payment of invoices.  

The Audit Report was noted by all members.  

  

(vi) Mr. Prendiville advised that resolution of the Council is required to raise a 
loan facility of €4m from the HFA for Housing Loans required by people 
providing their own houses. It was proposed by Cllr. M. Noonan, seconded by 
Cllr. P. Millea and agreed:-  

“That Kilkenny County Council hereby approves the raising of a loan of 

€4,000,000 (four million euro) from the Housing Finance Agency Plc for any 

purpose authorised under the Housing Acts”.  

 

(c) Corporate Affairs - Gnóthaí Corparáideacha 

 
(i) Chief Executives Report  

Ms. C. Byrne presented her report to the meetings. 
The report is being taken as read.  
 
Cllr. M. Doran advised that the Chief Executive is available to deal with any 
queries after the meeting or in advance of future meeting.  

 

(ii) Abbey Creative Quarter  
Mr. Tony Lauhoff gave a PowerPoint presentation on an update of work on the 
Abbey Creative Quarter.  
He advised that demolition work is significantly complete and that the site will 
be transferred to Kilkenny County Council by the end of October, 2016.  
Views of the sites were shown pre and post demolition works for various 
locations in the City.  
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He advised that Part 8 was approved by members for the Mayfair Building. In 
July 2016 a decision is awaited from An Bord Pleanala in relation to the need 
for EIS for the Brewhouse building.  
In his presentation he outlined the progress on the objectives outlined in 
Variation 1 to the Kilkenny City and Environs Development Plan 2014-2020 as 
adopted by the Council in July, 2015. He gave details on objectives 3H, 3I, 3J, 
3K, 3M, 3N and 3O 
 
Queries were raised by Cllrs. M. Noonan, T. Breatnach, B. Gardner, M. Shortall 
and D. Kennedy in relation to the following:-  

o Energy Strategy  
o IPPC Licence, PCB Spill  
o Implication of EIS Study 
o Part 8 Housing – Consultation with public  
o Cost of financing development at Mayfair  
o Archaeology dig- process/method 

 

Mr. Lauhoff responded to the queries raised and advised that the IPPC Licence 

has been surrendered to the satisfaction of EPA. Energy strategy is being 

undertaken. In the event of a requirement for EIS there will be significant delays. 

Development of social housing will be subject to Part 8 and he outlined the 

method for archaeology. Mr. Prendiville advised that financing the development 

of the Mayfair will be through the partnership with the NTMA.  

Ms. Byrne advised that the Partnership will have the capacity to borrow where it 

is commercially viable. She stated that 60% of the site will remain in public 

ownership.  

(iii) Presentation on the new Butler Gallery at Evans Home.  
Ms. Mary Mulholland gave a PowerPoint presentation on the new Butler 
Gallery at Evan’s Home, Kilkenny.  
In her presentation she outlined the history of the building and work 
undertaken on the project since 2009 to date. Photos of the current building 
and its location were presented. A plan of the proposal presented in 2011 has 
been revisited and changes to the plan were presented.  
She advised that it is intended to proceed in Part 8 this week. The estimated 
completion date would be 2018. Department of Arts have approved a grant of 
€2m. Application has been made to Failte Ireland for €1.8m.  
 
 
She welcomed Niall McCullogh and Ruth O’ Herlihy from McCollough Mulvin 
Architects. In their presentation they outlined to the members, the proposed 
design for the new Butler Gallery and Gardens. The building would be opened 
up to the City with linkages to the Lady Desert Bridge. The building would be 
sustainable, have universal/flexible space and would have lots of different 
types of uses. Education rooms, temporary gallery space and café would be 
incorporated into the new building.  
 
Members thanked the Architects for the presentation.  
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Queries were raised by Cllr. M. Doran, M. Noonan, D. Fitzgerald, P. Fitzpatrick, 
B. Gardner and M. O’ Neill in relation to the following:-  

o Connectivity to the Carneige Library 
o Timeframe for delivery 
o Presentation of our heritage  
o Use of local stone mason, line rendering of building  
o Reference to history of building, use of information panels  
o Funding for this project and commitments to other projects.  

 

Ms. Mulholland advised that there will be access from the rear or Carnegie 

library and linking to the Lady Desert Bridge.  

Ms. Byrne advised that the timeframe for the development will depend on our 

application for funds to Failte Ireland. The Council is committed to an annual 

contribution towards the annual operating cost of €25,000 per year.  

Cllr. Doran advised that the Part 8 will be advertised this week.  

(iv) Nomination of Elected Member to the Local Community Development 
Committee 
 
It was proposed by Cllr. P. Cleere, seconded by Cllr. J. Malone and agreed:- 
“That Cllr. G. Frisby be nominated to fill the vacancy on the Local Community 
Development Committee”.  
  

(v) Nomination of Elected Members to the Board of Trail Kilkenny.  
It was proposed by Cllr. J. Malone, Seconded by Cllr. P. Cleere and agreed:- 
“That Cllr. M. Doyle be nominated to the Board of Trail Kilkenny.  

 

(d)    Planning- Pleanail  

(i)  Proposed by Cllr. P. Cleere, seconded by Cllr. B. Gardner and agreed: - “We the 
members of Kilkenny County Council approve the initiation of proceedings for 
the taking in charge of the following development in accordance with Section 
11 of the Roads Act, 1993 and in compliance with Section 180 of the Planning & 
Development Act, 2000 as amended by Section 59 of the Planning & 
Development Act 2010- Development at Berkeley Lawns, Phase 2, 
Thomastown, Co. Kilkenny.   

 

(ii) Proposed by Cllr. T. Breathnach, Seconded by Cllr. M. O’ Neill and agreed: - “We 
the members of Kilkenny County Council approve the initiation of proceedings 
for the taking in charge of the following development in accordance with 
Section 11 of the Roads Act, 1993 and in compliance with Section 180 of the 
Planning & Development Act, 2000 as amended by Section 59 of the Planning & 
Development Act 2010- Development at Chapelgate, Kilmacow, Co. Kilkenny.   
 

(iii) Proposed by Cllr. M. Doyle, Seconded by Cllr. J. Malone and agreed: - “We the 
members of Kilkenny County Council approve the initiation of proceedings for 
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the taking in charge of the following development in accordance with Section 
11 of the Roads Act, 1993 and in compliance with Section 180 of the Planning & 
Development Act, 2000 as amended by Section 59 of the Planning & 
Development Act 2010- Development at Castlehill, Bennettsbridge Road, 
Kilkenny.  (Notification attached)  
 

(iv) Part 8 Construction of dwelling at Barna, Freshford.  
 

Proposed by Cllr. P. Fitzpatrick, seconded by Cllr. P. Cleere and agreed:-  

 

(v) Presentation on Town and Village Renewal  
Cllr. Doran requested approval to deal with Items 2E + 3 to 8 in advance of item 
2(d)(v). Members agreed.  
 
Mr. S. Walton gave a PowerPoint presentation on the recently published Town 
and Village Renewal Scheme. In his presentation he outlined the background to 
the scheme. The available funding to Kilkenny County Council, the suggested 
scope of works, the scoring framework, and the terms and conditions. 
Following the workshop, it is suggested that Kilkenny County Council prepare 
applications for 4 towns to be considered for funding. He advised that the 
deadline for submitting the application is 30th September, 2016.  
  
As the time had reached 6.00p.m it was proposed by Cllr. P. Cleere, seconded by 
Cllr. F. Doherty and agreed: - “That Standing Orders be suspended to complete 
this item”. 
 
Mr. Walton advised the members that a workshop has been organized for 
community representatives to attend on Friday 23rd September, 2016. Approval 
of members is required to the 4 towns selected from the funds in 2016 i.e. 
Ballyhale, Kells, Piltown and Urlingford.  
 
Members welcomed the funding. Queries were raised by Cllr. M. O’ Neill, P. 
Fitzpatrick, P. Dunphy and M. Shortall in relation to the following:-  

- Scope of works, can it include playgrounds  
- Further allocations in 2017 and future years  
- Consideration to be given to other towns and villages – 

possible 2 per district  
Mr. Walton responded to the queries and advised that 2 submissions from other 

towns has also been received. He suggested that going forward a subcommittee 

in each Municipal District be established to advise the council on future 

applications. It was proposed by Cllr. P. Dunphy, seconded by Cllr. M. O’ Neill and 

agreed:- “That the 4 towns Ballyhale, Kells, Piltown and Urlingford be included 

for funding under the Town and Village Renewal Scheme for 2016”.  

 

(e) Environment - Timpeallacht  
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(i) Anti Litter & Anti Graffiti Awareness Grant Scheme 2016  
Proposed by Cllr. P. Cleere, seconded by Cllr. M. Shortall and agreed:-  
“We, the members of Kilkenny County Council approve the Anti Litter and Anti 

Graffiti Awareness Grant Scheme 2016”.  

 
 

3. Urgent Correspondence - Comhfhreagras Práinneach 

None.  

 

4. Business adjourned from a previous Meeting - Gnó ar athló ó chruinniú 
roimhe  seo 
None.  

 

 

5. Fix Dates and Times of Meetings - Dátaí agus Amanta do chruinnithe a 
shocrú:  

(i) Proposed by Cllr. P. Fitzpatrick, Seconded by Cllr. M. O’ Neill and agreed:- 
Schedule of meetings from September - November  2016 

 

6. Consideration of Reports and Recommendations of Committees of the 
Council - Plé ar Thuairiscí agus Moltaí ó Choistí an Comhairle:  
 
(i) Report of SPC 1 – Economic Development, Enterprise Support and Tourism 

Meeting held on 23rd March, 2016  
All members noted report as read.  
 

(ii) Report of SPC 3 – Planning & Development, Heritage, Community, Arts & 
Culture Meeting held on 13th April, 2016.  
All members noted report as read.  
 

(iii) Report of SPC 2 – Infrastructure Policy, Transportation, Fire and 
Emergency Services meeting held on 10th June, 2016  
All members noted report as read.  
 

(iv) Report of SPC 4- Housing Policy Meeting held on 9th June, 2016  
All members noted report as read.  
 

(v) Report of SPC 2 – Infrastructure Policy, Transportation, Fire and 
Emergency Services meeting held on 2nd September, 2016  

 
All members noted report as read.  

 
7. Other Business set forth in the Notice convening the Meeting –  
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Gnó Eile romhainn i bhFógra reachtála an Chruinnithe    
 

 None.  

 

8. Education & Training – Oideachas agus Oiliúint  
 

 Conferences – Request for approval to attend as per circulated list.  Proposed by Cllr. M. 

Noonan, Seconded by Cllr. P. Cleere. It was agreed by members to include “Irelands 

Natural Capital Conference – Marking Nature Count” on Schedule of Conferences”.  

 
  

 

 

 

 

Councillor Date of Conference Title of Conference  
M. Noonan 26th April, 2016 The Wheel National Conference  
B. Gardner 13th-15th May Registration and Inspection of Septic 

Tanks  
M. O’ Neill 20th-22nd May, 2016 Domestic Water Saving and 

Conservation Techniques.  
P. Cleere 9th-12th June Sean MacDiarmada Summer School 
J. Brennan 24th-26th June Housing Grants & Schemes  
M. O’ Neill 8th-10th July Entitlement to Health Care 
M. Shortall 16th-22nd July MacGill Summer School and Arts 

Week 
M.H.Cavanagh 22nd-24th July Domestic Water- Saving and 

Conservation 
M.H.Cavanagh 5th-7th August  Brexit- The Economic Consequences  
M. Doyle 26th-28 August Local Economic & Community Plans 


